It has been a few months since our last meetings with representatives from the Transport department.  However, we have finally put together a document which highlights some of the areas and roads within the borough of Lewisham which our members have brought to our attention as needing improvement in terms of increasing cyclist safety and also creating spaces within Lewisham which would encourage more people to choose cycling and walking over other modes of transport. We consulted with our members through our website, Yahoo groups’ elist and our facebook page as well as through our regular monthly meetings. 

               Cross borough links are also important in making more sustainable transport choices.  We may live in Lewisham but work, or socialise in neighbouring boroughs or vice versa, and since the attached document was put together, a project in Southwark is nearing completion.  You are undoubtedly aware of the Connect 2 project in Bermondsey which is all set to create an excellent, safe and direct walking and cycling route between Rotherhithe New Road in Southwark and Surrey Canal Road in Lewisham.  Work on the new bridge link over Rotherhithe New Rd has already begun, and Sustrans has worked alongside Southwark Council to deliver the Southwark side of this route.

      Lewisham Cyclists are very keen that the pace of delivery on this scheme does not now falter at the boundary between the two boroughs.  We are aware that part of the Lewisham section of the route runs through the proposed development around Millwall football stadium.  We have seen the preliminary plans presented by Renewal and were pleased to see that a commitment to providing a safe cycling and walking link through this project was included.  We would urge that the council do all it can to ensure Renewal fulfils this commitment and makes certain that they are aware of the importance of a connection to the Connect 2 route, as well as ensuring that whatever is delivered meets the best practice standards for such routes.

       To enable us to keep track of this important scheme, Lewisham Cyclists have made links with some of the key players involved in the delivery of the Southwark section, namely representatives of Sustrans and Southwark Cyclists, to ensure we understand how best to support Lewisham Council in the delivery of the rest of this  important route.

    To begin with we would like to know who in particular is responsible for the development of this route in Lewisham, so that we can open up communication links. We see ourselves as supporting Lewisham on this project and helping in whatever way we can.  

   Secondly, we have already identified two junctions on this route, that are of concern.  The first is at Surrey Rd and Ilderton Rd.  This is in need of a toucan crossing to allow safe access on and off the cycle route up surrey Canal Rd.  The second is further up Surrey Canal Rd at Trundleys Rd.  We have already included our concerns about this junction in the attached document.  Making these two junctions safe crossings for pedestrians and cyclists would be a good start in the delivery of this route.

       We are sure that, working together, we can ensure this route becomes an asset to cycling and walking infrastructure in the borough, providing safe links for thousands to important transport hubs and community facilities both within the borough and further afield.  

      I do hope you find the attached document useful, and welcome your comments, as I hope that you welcome our input.  Representatives of the transport Department are always welcome at our monthly meetings and we would welcome that, so that we can move forward on all the issues we have raised

           Looking forward to hearing from you in the near future,

                                      Jane Davis, Secretary, Lewisham Cyclists 
Lewisham Cyclists' Proposals for Improvements to Cycling Infrastructure in the London Borough of Lewisham.

Context of this document.

After a  constructive meeting with  two representatives from Lewisham Council, several members of Lewisham Cyclists gathered together to pool their ideas in order to highlight areas where changes could be made to make cycling in Lewisham easier and safer for those already cycling, as well as encouraging potential cyclists to start making more journeys by bike.

We quickly realised that these improvements fell under certain headings. These were, broadly:
1. Security & parking.

2. Cycle lanes: on and off road, cycling contraflows.

3. Improving signage

4. Junctions

5. New developments

1. Security & Parking

As was recently quoted in the All-Party Parliamentary Cycling Debate, pedestrians and cyclists tend to spend on average more cash in local shops than car drivers. With this in mind, it is worth investing in cycle parking in particular in order to boost the local community and to normalise walking or cycling to the shops. Some of the places Lewisham cyclists have identified as needing improved cycle parking facilities are:

• Brockley Station: cycle parking needs extending. We have received lots of comments to this effect from Lewisham cyclists.  A pedestrian buildout at this location would also make access for cyclists and pedestrians much safer,  as has been provided at Elverson Rd Station.
• The Bike Shop, Lee High Road

• Tesco's Extra on Lewisham High Street (opposite the Snooker Hall)

• Tesco's Extra on Rushey Green

• Tesco's Extra in Meridian Development

• Directly outside of (and thus overlooked by) Maggie’s Café , Lewisham Way, opposite Granville Park.

This is not an exhaustive list, obviously and wherever possible cycle parking should be located in visible locations to minimise bike theft.
2. Cycle Lanes and Priority Lanes

The City of London and the Royal Borough of Kensington over the past couple of months have made over 20 streets that are one-way into two-way routes for cyclists. There is no reason why we cannot do this in the borough of Lewisham. We would propose these one way roads for consideration for the installation of a cycling contraflow lane or two way cycling (please note: the list is not necessarily complete. It represents the ones that have

been recommended to us, to date, by our members.  We expect that, whenever road changes are being planned in the borough, the concept of permeability for non motorised traffic should always be a primary consideration.
2a. Proposed One way routes into Two Way Cycle routes

• Holly Head Terrace (runs parallel to the railway line)

• Top end of Beacon Road

2b. Cycling Contra-flows:

• Short section of Wellmeadow Road between Brownhill Road/St Mildred's Road and

Hither Green Lane.

• Section of Leahurst Road between Dermody Road

(Both of these sections otherwise involve walking or an unreasonably long sharp uphill

detour)

2c. Pavement Cycle Lanes. We only recommend these when absolutely

necessary (for reasons of safety) and for short stretches only.

• Proposed for a short stretch: when Brownhill Road westbound narrows dangerouslybetween Brownhill Road Baptist Church and the parade of shops opposite (e.g. no. 277/

Monsoon Restaurant). The situation is further exacerbated by there being an off-peak parking bay.

3. Effective Signs
There is no point in having decent cycling infrastructure if people don't know where it is. This is especially important if we seek to persuade people who are not regular cyclists, to make more journeys by bicycle.

3a. Along the A2 in New Cross, south bound opposite Goldsmith’s College. Cyclists are allowed a short space of pavement route here, to enable them to avoid the busy one way system, the signs need to be more visible and made clearer. Cyclists have been stopped by the police here, who were not aware this is a cycle route, and others just use the one way system, which is very busy and quite tricky to negotiate on a bike because the signs are not visible enough, early enough or in

the right place.

There are inadequate signs coming from New Cross to turn right along the dual use pavement.
3b. LCN Route Signs

We would recommend, not only more recognisable blue signs for all LCN routes in our

borough, but also that the numbers should be painted on the road with arrows indicating if

the route changes left or right. We have noticed that Southwark & Lambeth do this, and

our members say this is extremely helpful.

Particular sections of LCN's that need considering:

LCN 26: indistinct signage on lamp-post, Bartram Road, Forest Hill

LCN 22: Where this crosses Brockley Rise.

NCN 21: Cycling signage into the northern end of Ladywell Park is weak. There is need, in particular, for a prominent sign (or preferably two) to indicate the right hand entrance into Ladywell Park. On-Road painted arrows would also be desirable. We are aware that there are proposals to improve the entrance to the park on this cycle route, which currently involves a dangerous and difficult right turn or a dismount and the crossing of several roads.   We would urge the council to consider this a matter of priority as this is an part of an excellent national cycle route and the park itself has been improved to a very high standard by Lewisham Council  and is an attractive local amenity, heavily used by Lewisham residents.  
NCN 21 Southend Lane (nr Bell Green Island) – we need to have a proper crossing for pedestrians and cyclists here. At the moment, the pedestrian refuge is small and crossing here with dangerous and intimidating. There is also a large school nearby and a safe crossing here would further encourage families cycling to school.

3c. Greenway:

This is a very good cycling route, recently delivered by Lewisham Council, which goes through Beckenham Palace Park, from Beckenham Hill Rd to Ravensbourne Rd. the signs on Beckenham Hill rd are confusing.  It should be clearly indicated as a: quiet route to Bromley'. This would

encourage more cyclists to find and use this excellent, safe and well engineered route.
4. Junctions:
4a. Trundleys Rd/Surrey Canal Rd:  This particular junction is raised over and over again as a serious problem by Lewisham Cyclists.  At the junction of these two roads there is an extremely busy section of main road to cross to access Folkestone Gardens.  The sight lines for all users are very poor.  It is part of an important route, heavily used by commuter cyclists as well as families going to and from the many schools situated all around the junction.  The Millwall development will also result in even greater numbers of people using this junction.  It desperately needs a safe pedestrian and cycle crossing. We know this junction has been referred to you before and that improvements suggested have been rejected as too costly.  Given the importance of this junction as part of a heavily used cycle and walking route we strongly urge the council to rethink their position on this.  When we surveyed our members, at the beginning of 2012, in order to inform this document, this was the junction that was mentioned by most members as in need of improvement.
4b Lewisham High St/Ladywell Rd: We do have a number of concerns about this junction, but submittted these along with our recommendations for improvements to the recent TfL consultation on their proposals and are awaiting their response.  We are also in contact with TfL about a number of other Lewisham junctions, in the New Cross and Deptford areas.
5. Upcoming Urban Developments:

We welcome that in the plans for the Millwall Development that there are clear pedestrian and cycling paths and facilities. We also noticed that in the Convoy Wharf development that this is also the case. We would urge the council to monitor new developments closelyto make sure that developers do indeed deliver the required cycling and pedestrian infrastructure, including adequate cycle storage for residential developments, as well as parking and permeable routes for walking and cycling.
Priority should be given to the continuation of the Sustrans Connect 2 project from Southwark through Lewisham, which has the potential to be a wonderful walking and cycling route through the two boroughs, as long as Lewisham build on the good work already done in Southwark on this route.  This  route includes two junctions, one of which, Trundley’s Rd and Surrey Canal Rd,  we have already mentioned above, as posing significant  problems for cyclists and pedestrians.  The other is at the other end of Surrey Canal Rd at the junction with Ilderton Rd.  Both of these junctions need a safe crossing point. A toucan crossing at the latter, with a phase allowing access to the Surrey Canal Rd, would be ideal.  The Tru
Conclusions:

This is by no means a comprehensive list but it does summarise a number of key issues raised by a broad cross section of Lewisham cyclists who come to our meetings and contribute to our elist, Facebook group and website. We also recognise that this is an ongoing process and we hope that we can continue to build a good level of communication between us and the council.

.
